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Minutes of February 15 Meeting
Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on February 15, 2012 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present


Alderman Alan Carter – present

Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Chris Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless, Hazelwood & Weber

City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich

Ted Bross

John Kenyon

The February 15, 2012 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.   
1st Item:
         Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to approve the agenda, as amended, with the insertion of Item#7 Engineering Report. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written January 18, 2012  regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The city clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman  Schmidt made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes from January 18. The motion was seconded by Alderman Jacobsen. The city clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, February 15, 2012.

2nd Item:
Open Forum - none
3rd Item:    Public Hearing - Bross-Hwy P Properties Conditional Use Permit

Mayor Doug Wynn asked for a motion to open the Public Hearing. Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to open the Public Hearing. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.

Mayor Doug Wynn asked for a motion to close the Public Hearing. Alderman Schmidt made a motion to open the Public Hearing. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
4th Item:             Bross-Hwy p Properties Conditional Use Permit
                           5074 Rear Hwy P-auto repair-service and auto parts sales


Discussion began on the conditional use permit submitted by Ted Bross. The owner and property at 5074 Rear Hwy P, requests usage of an auto repair- auto parts sales business at that location.


The Planning and Zoning Commission was presented with an engineer review, a site plan, a list of concerns for this usage with engineer responses, and a list of final requirements by City Building Official Bob Barclay before the final occupancy permit for this business. The Planning and Zoning Commission recommended the conditional use for an auto repair-service and auto part sales at 5074Rear Hwy P with the following conditions to be met by the owner/applicant as outlined by City Engineer and representatives on the Planning and Zoning Commission.

As quoted in Bill 2012-02
4. Applicant and Owner (or their successors in interest) agree that the use of the Property

consistent with this Ordinance is subject to the compliance of all of the recommendations stated in

the City Engineer’s Letter, including the following:

a. The area used for the proposed business is restrained to the rear half of the property.

b. No more than eight (8) vehicles being serviced or scheduled for service are to be

parked outside the building at any one time.

c. No derelict, wrecked or salvage vehicles are to be stored on the property; nor any auto

body repair work be performed on any derelict, wrecked or salvage vehicles.

d. The building floor drain must be connected to an approved grease trap or capped.

e. Landscape screening shall be provided at the rear property adjoining the Knights of

Columbus Hall at 2061 Grothe Rd.

f. Landscape screening between commonly owned properties is unnecessary.

g. The disposal of all waste products generated on site shall conform to the applicable

state and federal regulations.

h. All off-street parking and circulation areas on the Property shall be paved in compliance with the requirements of Zoning Ordinance Section 24.09. 'Double-paving' with gravel and asphalt will be acceptable to the Board of Aldermen and City Engineer.
ADDITIONAL LANGUAGE: Attached site plan designates assigned parking area with hash-marks of outlined area.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to introduce Bill 2012-02 with the suggested amendments of outlined parking as designated on the site plan. Alderman Jacobsen                  seconded the motion. .  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to read Bill 2012-02 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-02 was read in the short form for a first time.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2012-02 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Jacobsen  seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-02 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jackson made a motion to vote on Bill 2012-02 with the recommended amendments Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:

            Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes

            Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance 2012 - 03   Bross-Hwy p Properties Conditional Use Permit

                                    5074 Rear Hwy P-auto repair-service and auto parts sales

5th Item: 
Ordinance 2012-03 Hach Flow Meter Lease-Purchase

City Attorney Matt Fairless presented the Board with a draft of the agreement for this lease-to-purchase of the 4 City Hach flow meters presently installed. Negotiations are being continued and a meeting between both Attorneys, Hach representatives, the City Engineer and the City Clerk will be scheduled.

Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2012-03 and to continue negotiations. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. .  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to table Bill 2012-03 until the next Board meeting on March 7. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.

6th Item:
ECM Billing Agreement - Amendment re: Insurance Coverage

 City Attorney Matt Fairless had forwarded a request from ECM, for the City of Flint Hill to obtain additional coverage in regards to the ECM billing agreement. A second request was for Flint Hill to add ECM to our existing policy.

This request was forwarded to Ted Cornett, of Lindenwood Insurance, who provides insurance for the City. Ted Cornett discussed the situation with Matt Fairless, and explained that this additional $4 million dollar umbrella policy insurance was not necessary. ECM will be added to the existing City policy at no cost. City Attorney then had relayed this information to Marc Piontek, Attorney for ECM. An agreement was reached for the billing proposal to move forward, without the requested umbrella policy addition.
7th Item:
Engineering Report - Tom Rothermich, City Engineer

Tom Rothermich provided all members with copies of the flow meter data readings and the applicable January rain events. He voiced concern over several 'spikes' in readings that may indicate some type of infiltration of ground water into the treatment flow. This will cost the Flint Hill residents to be paying for this total flow, would not equate actual sewage treated. Tom Rothermich then proposed to walk and map out the system and verify of any problems with cracked pipes in the line, or tree roots which may be the underlying cause. Another possible action may be to have the lines scoped with use of a camera. The rate of the January bill from Wentzville will need to be discussed.

On Friday, February 10,  a problem was noticed with the readings of the flow meter at 5167 Hwy P. City Engineer went to the site, and removed obstructions. He contacted the City Clerk upon viewing that the abandoned lift station was filled and was in need of being pumped. Ofallon Sewer was contacted and this was performed. The Board agreed that this situation needed to be resolved, as this was the third occurrence requiring the pump truck in less than 3 years. And that a final solution would be to have this structure filled with gravel and/or concrete. The City Clerk was advised to prepare this as a request for proposal bids to be advertised.


The next topic was the concern voiced by well-user residents over the new billing system. Water meters could be obtained very reasonably, at less than $100.00 per meter. (At the cost of the resident) This could be performed as an installation provided by the K.C members or parish members for senior citizens in the community. This would be a manner  that would be possible for residents to then have installed for water accuracy. It was verified to be acceptable if this program was implemented, the resident would provide the monthly readings to the City Clerk for billing, and the City would verify the readings annually of that specific water meter.
The City Clerk and City Engineer are working on the rezoning of the DSD (Downtown Special District) But these flow meter issues and treatment figures take a higher priority, for the time being.

Bob Barclay has issued a letter to Greg Kneemiller, Bear's Tavern regarding the  illegal outdoor storage on his property. His next step will be a third letter requesting removal of the trailers, or this will enter into violation status. Separately, the county has issued violation notices on the condition of the outside shed building, rubbish, etc. derelict vehicles onsite. 
8th Item:
Sewer/Waste Water Updates
 
The City has 160 users currently with outstanding accounts, totalling  $4506.10            Two accounts are maintaining a payment agreement and one new lien was filed for the Ostmann account, which was not in small claims court, due to the owner being unable to be located/served with a summons.


Confusion and questions from well-users in the first months billing. Estimations used were from the ECM quarterly report from December 2010 to February 2011 which was provided last year.

Current averaged 5000 gallons 1 person

                             8000 gallons 2 persons

                            10000 gallons 3+ persons/3+bedrooms
                             No further info obtained on actual residents with families on wells. 

Billing adjustments have and will be made for the residents ,as further data is obtained. The choice of water meter installation remains a god option.

City Clerk had requested that City Engineer Tom Rothermich review our somewhat higher usage in this first winter usage bill and noted that our billing rate for Wentzville is $3.65 per 1000 gallons. Not the contractual agreement of $2.58 per 100 gallons. No contact was made with the City of Flint Hill, by the Wentzville Utility billing Dept. The City had previously received a letter in Feb 2010 from Wentzville informing of the rate increase to the $2.58 amount. When checking with Dana Belaska, the Supervisor of the Utility Billing Dept.,  the City Clerk was informed that email had been sent and returned marked as 'mailbox full.'
9th Item:
Communications from the Mayor-none
10th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen-none

The issue of the un-installed (new) Broadhead signage is a concern, and will be addressed by the City Clerk and the City Engineer for installation requirements, etc. upon 

confirmation from the county that this is the responsibility of Flint Hill.


Mr. Ted Bross, volunteered to provide free installation of the two signs, if the City is responsible. The Mayor and Board thanked Mr. Bross for his generous offer.

11th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney-

A memo from Hazelwood-Weber/City Attorney Matt Fairless stated that the Hach Control flow meters may cost approx. $15,000 per meter to purchase. The new cost spreadsheet provided to the Board outlined the costs, which appeared to be a substantial savings to the City for purchase vs. the existing lease.

 The existing flow meters are considered inventory by Hach and would need to be replaced by new flow meters. An installation would be involved at a  cost to the City.

Also that the City Attorney would continue research as planned on the Hach flow meter - purchase vs. lease arrangement. Further info will be obtained on how this would effect the current Wentzville Wastewater Agreement, in which Wentzville outlines ownership of the flow meters.   
12th Item:         Clerk’s report
      *
The next scheduled Board meeting would be on March 7, 2012. The following  
meetings were scheduled tenatively as March 19, April 4, April 23, May 3 and 
May 16.
      *
Annexation* The City Clerk has been discussing our proposed voluntary 
annexation with City Attorney Matt Fairless, after researching property ownership 
on the outskirts of Flint Hill. I am prepared to send a letter request to the various 
owners, but City Attorney believes we should take a personal contact approach as 
opposed to a certifed letter, sent from the City Clerk. He feels we should have 
some type of agreement in place, with the property owner, Mr. Jeff Fluchel, and 
then follow thru to other adjacent parcels/ownership, requesting that property 
owners' willingness to voluntarily annex into Flint Hill. Matt relayed that our 
approach should be a personal one, as a first step. And then a follow thru with a 
formal City written request. The property ownership records are being researched 
and we can review those ownerships to be presented to Board members, for their 
personal knowledge of ownership for personal phone contact.

Voluntary annexation would involve the filing of a form/petition. Involuntary 
annexation would involve a ballot vote, with an occupied annexation parcel 
receiving one vote. An unoccupied parcel would not be allowed to vote in the 
decision. This may apply as one parcel is undeveloped with out-of-state 
ownership.

*
Mark Rees, with St. Charles County GIS/Emergency Mapping was contacted

regarding the signage at the new North and South Broadhead Roads, off of Hwy 
P. No response has been received.
13th Item:
Approval of Monthly Bills


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the amount of $-1143.45 , also including January payroll in the amount of $2077.79  and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of $-6847.71.  Alderman Jacobsen 
seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried. 


Due to the late arrival of Mr. Greg Kneemiller, after the official agenda item Open Forum; the Mayor extended the courtesy of asking Mr. Kneemiller for his comments/request. Mr. Kneemiller requested his liquor license fee be returned. The Board agreed to discuss this matter in Closed Session with other topics. Mr. Kneemiller was asked to step outside, and wait for the Boards' decision.


A motion was made by  Alderman Jacobsen  to enter into Closed Session. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried. The Mayor and Board entered into Privileged Communications in Closed Session at 6:49 p.m.

15th Item:
Closed Session - Privileged Communications 

A motion was made by  Alderman Jacobsen  to return to Regular Session. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried. The Mayor and Board entered into Regular Session at 7:40 p.m. 

               . 



16th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to adjourn at 7:42 p.m. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and  0 “abstain” votes.  Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 
Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk
